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Retailers often try to entice shoppers to spend with various shopper marketing tools (e.g., promotional coupons). However, shopping

prompts can have two conflicting outcomes—they can stimulate the desire for instant gratification and induce spending, but can also

lead shoppers to exercise greater self-control in order to counter spending temptations.
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SESSION OVERVIEW
Objective:  The belief that we have control over outcomes in 

our lives is considered to be a primary motivator of behavior—the 
reason we keep fighting towards our goals and the reason we aren’t 
paralyzed by fears of what the future holds (e.g., Kelley, 1971; Mill-
er, 1979).  However, events often arise that threaten this sense of 
control, from terrorist attacks and natural disasters to the temptations 
and relationships of daily life.  This session explores how consump-
tion plays a critical role in one’s ability to restore a sense of control 
in the face of such threats.  More specifically, this session identifies 
situations that trigger an individual’s need for control and explores 
how a variety of behaviors serve this need.  Consistent with the con-
ference theme of “building connections,” our session takes a set of 
intriguing, yet previously isolated behaviors and demonstrates how 
they each serve a common goal.

General orientation:  The focus of the session is on what in-
stigates an individual’s need for control and the resulting impact on 
consumption behavior.  We begin by exploring the control that in-
dividuals assert over the self and its impulses.  We then expand our 
view of control to explore the control that individuals seek to assert 
over others.  Finally, we broaden our lens even further to investi-
gate the control that individuals seek to assert over the environment.  
After the 15 minute presentations, we will discuss the implications 
of the research for developing integrative theories of control that il-
luminate the role of consumption.   

Likely audience:  The true appeal of this session is that while 
the papers are tightly connected around individuals’ basic motiva-
tion to control their lives, each paper is different enough to generate 
interest from a broad audience.  The session’s papers will attract re-
searchers interested in topics such as personal control, power, com-
pensatory consumption, goal striving, self-regulation, nonconscious 
influences, shopper-marketing, variety-seeking and aesthetics.

Issues and topics:  The Lee et al. paper begins the session by 
exploring how shopper marketing often induces consumers to assert 
greater control over their lives, particularly as it relates to controlling 
their impulses to spend money on vices.  The second paper, Ruck-
er et al., broadens our investigation of control beyond individuals’ 

impulses and investigates how we assert control over others (i.e., 
power) through our purchases.  The authors explore how feeling 
powerless drives behavior differently depending on product status 
and the purchase recipient.   The third and fourth papers focus on the 
tools that individuals use to assert a feeling of control over their en-
vironments more generally.  Levav and Smeesters demonstrate that 
when feelings of isolation instigate a desire for control, individuals 
assert control over the environment by seeking variety in their prod-
uct choices.  Cutright’s research demonstrates that when feelings of 
control are threatened, individuals seek environments with greater 
order and structure.  

Contribution:  This session’s major contribution is in pro-
viding a broad view of the ways that consumers’ desire for control 
can be instigated and resolved.  By doing so, this session connects 
consumption behaviors that might have otherwise continued to be 
viewed as isolated, unrelated behaviors (e.g., avoiding vices, seek-
ing variety, preferring boundaries, choosing status products).  In do-
ing so, this session “builds connections” that will generate a more 
complete understanding of when and why a desire for control drives 
consumption behavior.

State of completion:  The papers included in this session are at 
advanced stages of completion, but have not yet been accepted at any 
journals.  The authors are eager to receive feedback.

When Shopper Marketing Backfires

ExTENDED ABSTRACT
Retailers often try to entice shoppers to spend with a variety of 

shopper marketing tools.  From conspicuous product samples and 
promotional coupons, to subtle sounds and scents in the retail envi-
ronment, prior research has shown that these marketing devices can 
induce shoppers to loosen their purse strings. In this work, we inves-
tigate when such shopping prompts might backfire. We propose that 
shopping prompts can have two conflicting outcomes: while they 
can stimulate the desire for instant gratification and induce greater 
spending, they can also lead shoppers to exercise greater self-control 
in order to counter these temptations to spend. The net impact of 
shopping prompts thus depends on the relative magnitudes of these 
two effects.

To test the possibility that shoppers prompted to shop might 
ironically exercise greater restraint in their spending, we conducted 
two field experiments, one in a crowded campus supermarket in the 
U.S., and the other in a convenience store in Asia.

A total of 200 regular shoppers participated in Experiment 1. 
Upon entering the store, half of these shoppers were first offered a 
regular shopping basket from the store, whereas the other half of 
the shoppers was not offered a shopping basket. The results revealed 
that shoppers who were offered a basket spent significantly less than 
those who were not offered a basket (p = .03). Importantly, both 
shoppers who accepted the basket and those who did not accept the 
basket spent less than shoppers who were not offered a basket.

In Experiment 2, we used a different method to prompt shop-
ping in the store. A total of 230 regular shoppers participated in 
this experiment and were randomly assigned to one of two condi-
tions: half of them received a $1-off coupon and a promotional flyer, 
whereas the other half received a coupon but not a flyer. The pro-
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moted items (displayed on the flyer with color pictures) were mostly 
hedonic vices (e.g., branded sweet drinks, chocolates, and snacks).

This experiment produced three main findings: (1) shoppers 
who received a promotional flyer spent less than those who did not (p 
= .03); (2) analyzing the type of products shoppers purchased (based 
on shoppers’ shopping receipts), we found that shoppers who re-
ceived a flyer bought a larger proportion of utilitarian virtue products 
(vs. hedonic vice products), compared to those who did not receive a 
flyer (p = .04); and, (3) there was no difference in shoppers’ rated at-
tractiveness of the promotional items across conditions, or the num-
ber of promotional items they actually purchased in the store.

Experiments 1 and 2 indicate that shoppers who are prompted 
to shop may ironically spend less than those who are not similarly 
prompted to shop. The differential impact of shopping prompts on 
the purchase of vice versus virtue products further suggests the va-
lidity of our proposed self-control account.

We tested directly whether priming shopping can activate the 
higher-order goal of prudent shopping in Experiment 3. Participants 
(N=39) were randomly assigned to either a shopping-prime condi-
tion or a control condition. They were shown a series of 15 photo-
graphs and instructed to evaluate the technical qualities (composition 
and lighting) of each photograph. Participants in the shopping-prime 
condition were shown 10 photographs depicting shopping activities 
plus five other filler photographs, while participants in the control 
condition were shown 10 photographs depicting people engaging in 
activities unrelated to shopping (e.g., jogging, talking on a phone) 
and the same five filler photographs. Next, in a purportedly unrelated 
task, they were asked to rate the importance of a number of differ-
ent goals to them when they shop, including the target goal (“being 
careful not to overspend.”) Consistent with our self-control account, 
participants in the shopping-prime condition rated the target goal 
significantly higher than control participants (p = .03).

Our proposed explanation for the possible failure of shopping 
prompts to achieve their objective involves the activation of higher-
order goals by these prompts, and thus increased shopper motivation 
to exercise restraint in spending. However, such restraint may not ap-
ply to all types of products. In particular, some products are relative 
vices (e.g., cigarettes, ice cream) that provide immediate rewards 
but long-term costs, while others are relative virtues (e.g., vitamins, 
apples) that might be associated with some immediate costs but pro-
vide significant rewards in the long run. Prior research has shown 
that relative vices tend to be associated with greater feelings of guilt 
and whose consumption are often deliberately constrained and ra-
tioned, whereas relative virtues are less likely to be targets of con-
sumption self-control (Wertenbroch 1998). Hence, if tempting shop-
ping prompts can induce shoppers to exercise greater self-control, 
we expect this tendency to be more pronounced if these shopping 
prompts are targeted at vices rather than at virtues. If this hypothesis 
holds, it will also help rule out alternative accounts such as shopper 
reactance to marketing persuasion—since these alternate accounts 
should apply to all types of products.

To test whether tempting participants to shop would result in 
reduced purchase of vice (vs. virtue) products, in Experiment 4, 64 
participants were randomly assigned to one of four conditions in a 
2 (Shopping Prime: Yes vs. No) X 2 (Type of Products: Vice vs. 
Virtue) between-subjects design. They were first asked to complete 
the same photograph-evaluation task as in experiment 3. Thereafter, 
they were invited to shop in a mock store set up in the lab. Half of 
these participants were shown an assortment of vice products (choc-
olates, candies, etc.) whereas the other half were shown an assort-
ment of virtue products (hand sanitizer, pens). Consistent with our 
hypothesis, participants who were primed to shop spent less when 

they were exposed to vice products, compared to those who were 
exposed to virtue products or those who were not primed to shop 
(interaction effect: p = .05).  

Overall, our research lends support to the notion that, in order to 
maximize marketing effectiveness, it is critical for marketers and re-
tailers to consider not only the characteristics of shopper marketing, 
but also how these marketing tools interact with shopper motivation 
and the immediate shopping environment to affect shopper response. 

Powerlessness and Consumption: 
The Shaping of Who and What we Value

ExTENDED ABSTRACT
Power—the perceived or actual control one has over resources 

or people— is a fundamental force behind human behavior (Magee 
and Galinsky 2008). However, only recently has power been brought 
into marketing to understand consumer behavior.  It has been argued 
that because states of powerlessness are aversive consumers seek to 
alleviate them by altering the way they consume (Rucker and Ga-
linsky 2008). In particular, it has been proposed that low power in-
creases consumers’ desire for high-status products and for conspicu-
ous consumption. For instance, Rucker and Galinsky (2008) found 
that low-power individuals, compared to high-power and baseline 
participants, were willing to pay more for status-related objects. 

In addition to the finding that powerlessness shapes what con-
sumers value (i.e., status products), recent findings (Rucker, Du-
bois and Galinsky 2011) have shown that powerlessness can shape 
who consumers value. Specifically, Rucker and colleagues (2011) 
found that low-power participants placed a greater value on others 
and thus spent more on purchases for them. In contrast, high-power 
participants placed a greater value on the self and spent more on 
themselves. Of note, in this research the authors did not manipulate 
product status, but rather used products that did not have associations 
to status (e.g., everyday chocolates). 

At first blush, the two papers may potentially seem at odds. That 
is, the original work by Rucker and Galinsky (2008) found that low-
power increased consumers’ spending, presumably on items they 
intended to acquire for themselves, whereas Rucker and colleagues 
(2011) suggested low-power increased spending on gifts for others 
and not for purchases for oneself. 

We propose that the effects of powerlessness on who and what 
consumers value play out in a dynamic fashion depending on the 
product status and the purchase recipient when both are explicitly 
brought to the forefront of consumers’ attention. First, in the case of 
products that lack an association with status, we suggest that com-
pensatory motives will not be met by acquiring the product. As a 
consequence, the value of the recipient should be the focal factor in 
how power affects consumers’ behavior. As such, we would expect 
that the findings of Rucker et al. (2011) would perfectly replicate 
among objects unrelated to status. 

Second, in the case of high-status products, we predict that the 
specific value of status to high and low power participants will be 
salient, and that this may dominate the relative value of self versus 
others fostered by power. When the product is for oneself, we hy-
pothesize that low-power participants will value a status object more 
for the self than high-power participants, consistent with Rucker and 
Galinsky (2008). In contrast, when products are associated with high 
status but purchases are directed at others, we do not expect differ-
ences. This is because given the product status would make the needs 
of low-power participants salient, a focus on their own needs may 
prevent them from spending more on others or thinking about the 
relative value of others.


